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Compatriots and to all concerned, 

  I hope this letter finds everyone well.  Our May 18th meeting had a good 
turnout and a fun time of camaraderie. Past Commander and current Chaplain Dr. 
Robert Bain was our speaker for the evening and he gave a fine presentation 
regarding the 1st Tennessee’s involvement with the 3rd Hunley crew burial in 
Charleston, SC.  The highlight of the evening was a video presentation taken 
of the thousands of re-enactors and participants in the procession to the 
burial site at Magnolia Cemetery.  The Hunley Crew burial will probably be the 
last true Confederate Funeral.  We are honored to have had camp compatriots 
participate in such a historic event.  For those who failed to attend, you 
missed a really good program. 

  You’ll notice that the “Webfoot” is a lot smaller this month for those 
receiving it by normal mail.  The camp is going to move to a digital format to 
save on camp expenses.  By providing your E-mail address, you’ll receive a 
larger more detailed newsletter that can be saved and printed at your own 
convenience.  I ask that everyone send me your E-mail address to 
jt31@charter.net Everyone that doesn’t have E-mail will continue to receive it 
via USPS.  Please be courteous and send me your E-mail address as soon as 
possible. This will save a considerable amount of money for the camp.   

  Our next meeting will be on June 15th. Our guest speaker for the evening 
will be Thomas Cartwright who is Director of the Carter House Museum in 
Franklin, Tennessee.  This will be a wonderful treat and your attendance is 
most appreciated.   

   I Remain, Respectfully Your Obedient Servant, 

Jack Taylor, II 

Camp Adjutant/Editor 

 



 
 

May 18th marked the fourth meeting of the year for the Samuel R. Watkins Camp #29.  
Guest speaker for the evening was current chaplain Robert Bain. 

 
7:07PM Commander Greg Atwell calls meeting to order and meeting begins with prayer.  
After prayer, the camp said the Pledge of Allegiance to the U.S. flag and said the 
honorary salute to the Confederate battle flag. 
 
7:10PM Commander Atwell goes over with the camp and guests present with Confederate 
heritage events in the news and the upcoming UDC dinner, which will be held on June 5th at the 
Columbia Memorial building.   
 
Commander Atwell asked Adjutant Jack Taylor to go over topics of the Tennessee Division 
Reunion that was held in Cookeville, Tennessee on April 23rd-25th.   
 
Adjutant Taylor allows guest and Brigade Commander Jason Goodrich to speak on the basics of 
the reunion and changes that took place. 
 
7:20PM Commander Atwell introduces Compatriot and Chaplain, Dr. Robert Bain as our guest 
speaker of the evening.  He gives a short biography on him and allows him to speak. 
 
7:22PM Robert Bain goes over the 3rd Hunley Burial that took place recently in Charleston, South 
Carolina.  He said in all there were seven thousand re-enactors present at the event and 
approximately fifty thousand spectators.  He made mention it was the first time he’d seen so 
many pro-confederate people in his life.  He passed around numerous newspaper articles that he 
clipped to share with those in attendance.   
 
7:30PM Bain had the lights dimmed so a video that was taken of the parade march for the Hunley 
funeral could be shown.  For twenty-seven minutes the camp viewed the video of the thousands 
of re-enactors taking part in the funeral route of the 3rd Hunley crew that was laid to rest at 
Magnolia Cemetery in Charleston, South Carolina. 
 
7:57PM Video ends and Bain speaks a little more on the Hunley funeral.  From this point on the 
camp members speak out freely and ask questions regarding the funeral.  Numerous other topics 
were also brought up at this time regarding camp affairs or events taking place across the mid-
state region. 
 
8:25PM Meeting Adjourns 
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Camp Commander Greg Atwell presents Past Commander Robert Bain (standing 
right) with a Samuel R. Watkins Camp #29 Certificate of Appreciation.   

 
Born in Columbia, Tennessee in 1954  

Dr. Robert A. Bain graduated from Columbia Military  Academy in 1972 and is on the board of 
directors for the Columbia Military Academy Alumni Association. Upon graduation he attended 
Middle Tennessee State University and graduated with a Bachelors degree in Chemistry in 1976.  

He went on to graduate in 1982 from the UT College of Medicine and is a Fellow and Board-
Certified member of the American Academy of Family  Practice and been in Private medical 

practice since 1985. Besides being a member of the Sons of Confederate Veterans since 1982, he 
is also a member of the National Rifle Association, the Clan McBean Scottish Society, and a 

Deacon for Mt. Zion Presbyterian Church in Mt. Pleasant, Tennessee (Samuel R. Watkins home 
church).  He is also actively involved with the 1st Tennessee Infantry Regiment Company H Re-

enacting and has been with them since 1992. 
  Dr. Bain is one of the original signers for the re-charter of the Sam Watkins Camp #29.  In the 
past 18 years he has served as Commander, Adjutant, Camp Surgeon, Past and present Chaplain, 

and past news letter editor. 
 

 





Marker honors Confederate general 
The Virginian-Pilot – 05/21/04 
 

As a granite obelisk hovered overhead, a dozen hands reached out to guide it into place. Many were the 
same hands that had worked for two years to create a memorial to a Confederate general.  

  A collective sigh of relief – and one small “hip, hip hooray” – came as the crane operator gently finessed 
the marker onto its spot in historic Cedar Hill Cemetery, which holds the well-kept plots of prominent Suffolk 
families, as well as the neglected stones of forgotten folks.  

The memorial stands 8 feet tall to honor Confederate Brig. Gen. Laurence S. Baker, the highest-ranking 
Confederate soldier among about 200 buried at Cedar 
Hill.   

Two years ago, members of the Tom Smith Camp of the 
Sons of Confederate Veterans, led by past commander 
F. Lee Hart III, dedicated themselves to restoring the 
Baker family plot – a project Hart said cost $15,000 and 
countless volunteer hours. Baker had been a devoted 
member of the Tom Smith Camp of United Confederate 
Veterans.  

“This is what the Sons of Confederate Veterans and the 
Daughters of the Confederacy are all about – making 
sure that our Southern heroes are properly cared for a
marked,” Hart said.  

nd 

He added that, in addition to his family’s Confederate 
ancestors; Baker has been a hero to him.  

Baker, a Gates County native, graduated from West 
Point in 1851. He served in the U.S. Mounted Rifles on 
the Texas frontier until he left the cavalry in 1861 to 
serve in the Confederate Army, eventually becoming a 
brigadier general.  

After the war, Baker, a career soldier left somewhat disabled by his wounds, ran trucking and insurance 
businesses before accepting the stationmaster post at the Seaboard Air Line railroad station in Suffolk, a job 
he held until his death in 1907. A new portrait of Baker hangs in the restored station.  

Baker was a longtime member of St. Paul’s Episcopal Church in downtown Suffolk, where two stained glass 
windows honor his dedication to the church, the city and the South.  

On Memorial Day weekend, Baker’s descendants will come from as far away as California and Texas for a 
reunion and public dedication of the monument.  

“This is important to the people of Suffolk. Baker was part of our city for more than 30 years,” said Kathy 
Richardson, president of the local chapter of the United Daughters of the Confederacy.  

 

 



 
 

 
 
Charles T. Mason, Confederate major 
Chillicothe, Ohio 05/19/04 - AP 

On Memorial Day, the Sons of Union Veterans of 
the Civil War and the Civil War Round Table will 
hold services at the graves of Brig. Gen. Joshua W. 
Sill, who was killed in the Battle of Stone's River, 
and Sgt. Richard Enderlin, who received the Medal 
of Honor for bravery in the Battle of Gettysburg. 
The service is a tradition dating to the first Memorial 
Day May 30, 1868.  

Ironically, buried next to Sill is Charles T. Mason, 
who served as a major in the Confederate Army. 
He was one of several soldiers who fought for the 
South to come to Chillicothe to reside after the war.  

Mason, a descendant of Carter Braxton, a signer of 
the Declaration of Independence, was born May 7, 
1832, in Fredericksburg, Virginia. He graduated 
from the Virginia Military Institute in 1849 with an 
education in civil engineering. During the years 
before the Civil War, he practiced his profession -- 
building bridges, constructing railroads and 
improving river channels.  

His engineering skills made Mason a valuable 
officer in the Confederate Army, and after enlisting 
in the Corps of Engineers, he was appointed to the 
staff of Gen. Robert E. Lee as an adviser. He saw 
action throughout his service, but his role in the 
Confederate success in maintaining possession of 
Drewry's Bluff on the James River in Virginia was 
his proudest achievement. He selected it for notice 
on his tombstone. Mason designed the fortifications 
protecting the 90-foot promontory seven miles from 
Richmond, the capital of the Confederacy. He also 
arranged for the placement of obstacles in the river 
to obstruct the passage of river craft and prevent an 
invasion of northern forces by water. The bluff 
remained in southern hands until war's end.  

Mason did not make it through the war unscathed. 
He received a gunshot wound from which he 
suffered until his death in 1918.  

Shortly after the war, Mason moved to Chillicothe 
where he married Susan James, the daughter of a 

wealthy family. She was not only heir to a large 
fortune, but to landed property as well. Mason 
became a dedicated farmer and one of the most 
prosperous in Ross County. The Masons resided in 
Chillicothe in the house at 144 W. Fifth St., which at 
that time stood alone on a four-acre lot.  

Mason was readily accepted by the community and 
was prominent in social and civic activities. He and 
many of his friends had been on opposite sides 
during the war. He attended the commemoration of 
the Ohio monuments on the Gettysburg battlefield 
in 1887, although it had never been his intention to 
do so.  

Mason was planning a trip to Frederick City, Md., at 
the same time Union veterans from Ross County 
were going to the event. He was always close with 
his money, and when he discovered he could save 
$20 by traveling as far as Gettysburg on the train 
with the veterans, he made the first stage of his 
journey with them. Upon reaching Gettysburg, 
however, he discovered he could not get 
transportation to Frederick City until the next day. 
When Mason was unable to find overnight 
accommodations, Samuel Hurst, former 
commander of the 73rd Regiment, agreed to share 
his room with him.  

Hurst was to be the keynote speaker and he spent 
the evening putting the final touches on his speech. 
When he was satisfied with his remarks, he 
practiced his delivery before his roommate. Mason 
was so impressed by Hurst's remarks he decided to 
delay his departure and attended the ceremonies.  

It is remarkable how quickly soldiers from a hard-
fought civil war could get on with their lives, and 
men who fought on opposing sides were able to 
live in harmony. The following comment made by 
an unidentified veteran of the 73rd was reported in 
The Chillicothe Leader Aug. 31, 1889.  

"The war was a great experience, and there are 
few of us who passed through it and came out of it 
alive, and even half whole, who regret that we had 
the experience, but I don't know that I have ever 
heard anybody say that he was anxious to try it 
over again. But then it is all over now, and we don't 
hold any hard feelings towards those fellows just 
because they shot at us for three or four years, and 
I guess that the fellows who did the fighting on their 
side don't feel very hard toward us."  

 
 
 
 



 
N.C. Recovers Jefferson Davis Letter 
To Wartime Governor –05/18/04 AP 

 

  An 1861 letter from the president of the 
Confederacy to North Carolina's secessionist 
governor has been returned to the state's 
archives.  
  Confederate States of America President 
Jefferson Davis wrote to Governor John W. 
Ellis three days after North Carolina seceded 
from the Union. It was returned to the state 
after Bob Raynor of Historical Collectible 
Auctions (HCA) in Graham and an anonymous 
collector realized its historical significance.  
  A collector had purchased the letter at a 1982 
auction and consigned it to HCA to be sold at 
auction in March for a price of at least $20,000. 
The state was granted an injunction to stop the 
sale. The state contends that all historical 
documents belong to the people of North 
Carolina. 
 

 

Woman born at Rippavilla celebrates 
her 99th Birthday                   
Columbia Daily Herald 05/18/04 

Mary Louise Cheairs Hughes Schlater Rose 
celebrated her birthday Monday at Rippavilla, 
where she was born 99 years ago. 
  Rose is the last living Cheairs born in the 
historic home. 
  Rose, her son and daughter, Rippavilla 
representatives and Junior Civitan 
representatives ate lunc h in the parlor, which 
is just across the open -hall from the music 
room where Rose was born May 16, 1905. 
  That year, the music room was a bedroom; 
otherwise, Rose said many of the things are 
much like she remembers them. 
  Rose said her favorite memory of the house 
is Christmases when the family used to 
decorate a tree in the parlor where the group 
ate lunch. She said the men in the family 
took turns playing Santa Claus. 
  "It was unbelievable how often the days 
were beautiful," Rose  said. "It's always 
prettier here." 
 
Rose's daughter, Mary Stumb, said she grew 
up with stories of Rippavilla. 

  Rose's family sold the house and moved to 
Nashville in 1920.  
  Stumb said the family would come visit the 
house and the cemetery, but she didn't get 
to go inside the house until she was an 
adult. 
  "When I saw the inside for the first time, I 
felt like I already knew it from her stories," 
Stumb said. 
  Those stories and Rose's memories and 
experiences are one of the reasons Rippavilla 
officials wanted to honor her on her birthday. 
  "Its about the continuity of Maury County 
and Spring Hill's past with Maury County and 
Spring Hill's future," Board Chair Bob Ikard 
said. "The past has something to teach the 
present and the future. She has something 
to teach us." 
  Columbia Academy Junior Civitan President 
Ben Hargrove and Public Relations 
Coordinator Laura Lloyd presented Rose with 
plans for a granite plaque that will be 
engraved and positi oned with a newly 
planted Tulip Poplar in her honor. 
  The tree and plaque will be located on the 
north lawn, Rose's favorite place to play 
when she spent her childhood summers at 
Rippavilla.  

 

Girl Suspended for drawing of Confederate Flag 
KOIN 6 News 
05/20/04 
Battle Ground, Washington 
A Battle Ground teenager was suspended from 
school after displaying a Confederate flag on her 
notebook.
Freshman Tuesday Boyd says the flag is free 
speech -- not grounds for suspension.  

"'Well, then I will just suspend you.' And I said, 
'Fine, then suspend me. It's my right to have it on 
there and there is no reason for you to.' And she 
put on the suspension note it was for defiance. But 
there was no reason for me to have to defy her -- 
she was violating my rights," Boyd told KOIN 6 
News.  

School policy prohibits students from wearing 
anything disruptive. Boyd says she will gladly 
remove the flag if other students find it offensive. 
So far, she says, only teachers have complained. 



Symposium Draws Interest in Local 
Battles   The South Reporter – 05/20/04     
Holly Springs, Mississippi 

                

The symposium was held in conjunction with the 
quarterly meeting of the Mississippi Civil War 
Battlefield Commission (MCWBC). 
On Friday prior to the symposium, Mayor Andre' 
DeBerry held a reception at the Hugh Craft House 
to welcome the members of the Commission to 
Holly Springs. They also took a tour of Van Dorn 
Raid sites around the city.  
"The purpose of our hosting this event was to 
introduce them to community efforts to preserve 
and document Civil War activities in this area and 
to enlist their support," said Chelius H. Carter, who 
helped coordinate the symposium and MCWBC 
meeting. 
About 35 individuals signed in for the symposium, 
which covered both Union and Confederate battle 
stories connected to raids in Mississippi, 
Tennessee and Arkansas and Kentucky. 
Emphasis was given to battles and skirmishes led 
by Major General Earl Van Dorn, Confederate 
commander for portions of Mississippi and Union 
Col. T. Lyle Dickey's raid on the Missouri & Ohio 
Railroad in Mississippi.  
With Union General Ulysses S. Grant 
headquartered in Oxford and directing an overland 
push toward Vicksburg from the North, the Union 
planned a two-pronged attack to take Vicksburg, 
key to control of the Mississippi River transportation 
corridor. 
Holly Springs and Corinth were being held by Union 
forces as major staging grounds for supplies for 
Grant's planned assault on Vicksburg. 
In addition to these towns, Pontotoc, Tupelo, Water 
Valley, Coffeeville and Grenada were towns the 
Union had eyes on. The Confederates were using 
these towns as fall back positions while major 
battles were taking place elsewhere in Tennessee, 
Kentucky, Virginia and the Carolinas. 
Sitting in Holly Springs in the Hugh Craft House 
was Union Col. Robert C. Murphy who had failed to 
hold his position in Iuka. 
After the Battle of Coffeeville Van Dorn moved on 
down to Grenada, the main Confederacy defensive 
line, in an attempt to cut off Grant's thrust to 
Vicksburg. 
Van Dorn thought he could hit the Holly Springs 
supply depot and take it, said Don Sides, who 
presented a review of the Mississippi Central 

Railroad Campaign. 
Van Dorn's Raid started at Coffeeville, Water 
Valley, and Grenada and ended up at Walter Place 
in Holly Springs, he said. 
Dean Burchfield, history professor at Itawamba 
Community College, reviewed Union Col. T. Lyle 
Dickey's attempt to raid the M&O Railroad depot at 
Corinth on Dec. 13-20, 1862, a raid that hindered 
the Confederate war effort and had implications for 
Grant's strategy to take Vicksburg. 
Burchfield said Van Dorn's raid eclipsed Col. 
Dickey's raid on the M & O Railroad and forced 
Grant to pull his supply lines back to Tennessee. 
Dr. Tim Smith, parks manager for Shiloh Military 
Park, reviewed Van Dorn's military career and 
assessed his stature as a leader. 
He said Van Dorn was good at Comanche-style 
raids but was not experienced at large-scale tactics 
and troop maneuvers and war logistics. 
Van Dorn was "waxed" at the Battle of Pea Ridge, 
Arkansas on March 7-8, 1862, and was given 
orders to go to Shiloh where the battle was being 
waged in West Tennessee. The next line of 
defense was northeast Mississippi at Corinth, he 
said. 
Van Dorn was soundly defeated on Oct. 4, 1862, at 
the Battle of Corinth and had to retreat. 
Smith said Van Dorn was good at calvary raiding 
and at holding defensive positions such as the city 
of Vicksburg.  
Van Dorn's personality - showy, headstrong, and 
an excessive fondness for women - were his 
detractors, Smith said. 
Dan Kennerly, of Texas, discussed the raid at Holly 
Springs, where Van Dorn's troops surprised Col. 
Robert C. Murphy's men in their tents at daybreak, 
set 20 to 30 buildings ablaze all at once and by 3 
p.m. the same day had triggered an explosion of a 
large supply of black powder which was forceful 
enough to rattle windows in Ripley. 
Van Dorn destroyed One and a half million dollars 
in Union goods - clothing, food, and supplies and 
equipment. 
He captured 1, 327 officers and men and 305 
government workers. 
"Col. Murphy goes on Christmas Day to see Grant 
and Grant orders him to go home to Wisconsin," 
said Kennerly. 
He said the raid of Holly Springs was Grant's 
greatest defeat in the Civil War. 
Members of the MCWBC members attending the 
board meeting included Warren Grabau, of 
Vicksburg, Harold Lomenick, Don Sides, of 
Coffeeville, Rosemary Williams, of Corinth, Gary 
Carnathan and Jim Woodrick of Jackson.  ♠ 

Thirteen communities and three states were 
represented at the first Civil War Symposium, 
held at First Presbyterian Church in Holly 
Springs Saturday May 15th. 

 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 

 
“The Webfoot” is a publication of the 
Samuel R. Watkins Camp #29, which is a 
local camp of the Sons of Confederate 

Veterans, located in Columbia, 
Tennessee. The official newsletter is 
mailed monthly to camp members and to 

all interested. 
 
 
 
 

HISTORY: 
 

The Sons of Confederate Veterans (SCV) is the direct 
heir of the United Confederate Veterans, and the oldest 

hereditary organi zati on for male descendants of 
Confederate so ldiers. Organized at Richmo nd, Virginia in 

1896, t he SCV cont inue s t o serve  as a hist orical, 
patr iotic, and no n-political  organization dedicated to 

insuri ng that a true hi story peri od is preserved. 
The Samuel R. Watkins Camp is one of t he oldest  

“c amps” i n t he SCV and was  organize d in 1894 as part  
of the Leonidas Bivouac #3  of the United Confederate 
Veterans.  The Ori ginal camp ti tl e was “Maury Bi vouac 

#13” .  The original camp over the years eventually 
dissolv ed but  was  re-chart ered in 1986.  Since t he re-
charter, and as i t  was i n the begi nning, the camp i s the 

focal point of Confederate descendants in the Maury  
County area. 

 
 

_________________ 
 
 
 

 
 
 

“You accomplished your mission that night, but you 
never returned and you’ve been lost to us all these 

many years.  You family never knew what 
happened to you.  To them, you were a mystery. All 

your family’s tears have dried because they’re all 
gone now, and it evolved to us to honor you and cry 
tears for you because your family was gone – but we 
have not forgotten you, and we will not forget you.  

What you did that night was not accomplished 
again for fifty years…it’s hard to say goodbye, 

we’ve come to regard you as family, but the time is 
here and shortly your journey will be complete.  May 

the sacrifices that you’ve made never, never be 
forgotten after we’ve said goodbye to you.” 

 
Compatriot Randy Burbage 

Excerpt of speech given at Hunley Funeral 
 
 
 
 

Camp 29 CONTACTS: 
 

Commander Greg Atwell ~ 931-381-9444 
 

Lt. Commander “Ken” Kenyon ~ 931-486-0977 
 

Adjutant Jack Taylor, II ~ 931-505-1889 
 
 
 

Don’t forget Jackson College Cemetery in 
Spring Hill.  You can help with this project!   
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NATHAN BEDFORD FORREST III: WWII HERO 
 

The first American General to become a casualty in the attack on Germany in 1943 
was Brigadier General Nathan Bedford Forrest III. He was the great-grandson of 
Lieutenant General Nathan Bedford Forrest (Confederate States of America), and 

was carrying on the military tradition of his namesake, when the lead heavy bomber 
he was in went down off the coast of Germany. For some time, hope remained that 
he had survived, as members of the bomber squadron saw parachutes, and so he 

was listed as missing in action. A year later, the General was declared legally dead. 
Of the nine crewmen who were able to parachute out of the plane, all but one died in 
the water, and it was discovered that the general's body had been washed ashore at 
Bug, Reugen Island, Germany. German records show that he was first buried on 

September 28, 1943, at Wiek, Germany. 

General Forrest was reburied six years later at Arlington National Cemetery.  He 
was one of the youngest Generals in the Army at that time being only thirty-eight 

years old. 

Forrest graduated from West Point in 1928. Commissioned a Second Lieutenant in 
the Cavalry, and one year later transferred to the Army Air Corps. He made a 

Brigadier General at 37 – four years younger than his great grandfather. 

 

 

 

 


